DRAFT MINUTES OF THE CUSTOMER REPRESENTATIVES GROUP MEETING
    LEONARDO HOTEL, EDINBURGH – 8 FEBRUARY 2019
Attendees: Brendan Callaghan FCS (Chair), Douglas Wright FCS, Keith Wishart FCS, James Nott FCS, Keir Smith FCS, Tom Davies FCS, Lindsay Bisset, Jamie Farqhuar Confor, Kyle Hennan Confor, Rodney Shearer Confor (Nursery Group), Gordon Gray Stephens Community Woodland Association, Andrew Vaughan ICF, Jill Aitken Link, Sian Williams LINK, James Hepburne-Scott RSFS, Malcolm Young SRUC, Eleanor Garty, Woodland Trust, Malcolm Morrison, Independent Agent, Mark Hamilton Social Forestry, Duncan Stone (SNH)
Apologies: Jonathan Hall NFUS, Charlie Taylor FES, Eleanor Kay Scottish Land and Estates, Jim Colchester Confor, Ian Davidson SGRPID
1. Introduction & Minutes from 18 September 2018 
Brendan welcomed everyone to the meeting. The minutes from the September meeting were accepted as being accurate.  
2. Matters Arising
	Action 

Date 
	Action/Matter arising
	Update agreed at February 2019 Meeting

	Nov 2016/3
	Delays to annual payments  
	2018 SAF payments target is 95% to be paid by September.      

	March 2018/4
	Ian Cowe to set up CRG sub group to help consider the Woodland Creation Planning Support and Standard Costs (fencing and rhododendron)
	FCS will come back to CRG with proposals.
    

	May 2018/6
	Gordon Grey Stephens to report back on the planting standards of woodland creation
schemes
	Gordon to continue to report at future meetings. Closed

	 May 2018/5
	Douglas to liaise with Lindsay Bisset and agree a FCS line on march fences


	March fence rate submitted for IT delivery. Closed
      

	Sept 2018 4/1: 


	HTA highlighted some concern on potential supply issues with some species. FCS to draft response to HTA
	FCS has discussed the issue with HTA.
Closed

	Sept 2018 7/1:
	FCS to review FGS peat and open ground guidance 


	Clarification required to ensure
consistent standard across forestry sector. Would be valuable to get SNH input.  
Action Feb 2019 2/1: Brendan and Andrew Vaughan to discuss and finalise guidance.


3. Small Scale Woodlands Review
The Customer Representatives Group has been requested by Fergus Ewing to explore ways of making it easier for small landowners to create woodlands through FGS. This was announced by Fergus Ewing during the Future Rural Policy and Support Debate on 10th January to help support forestry post Brexit.
He also announced a Rapid Review of the process for making forestry Annual Recurrent Payments claimed through the SAF which will be undertaken as part of the CAP Simplification Taskforce.

As an aid to the Small Scale Woodlands Review, a paper setting out initial thoughts on the barriers and potential solutions was presented by FCS. This was a starting point and members were encouraged to raise any issue that they considered would be helpful to boost uptake of grants for small scale woodlands. A subsequent exercise by FCS will assess the cost and deliverability of each solution.
Small scale is considered as schemes up to 5 hectares but FCS would also like to consider the barriers and solutions for schemes from 5-10ha.

A workshop session followed with the CRG divided into two groups to consider the barriers and potential solutions to encourage Small Scale Woodland Creation. The Group Leaders will provide a full commentary but the top three barriers/solutions from each Group were:

Group 1 (Workshop Leader Keith Wishart)

· Lack of capital - paying capital claims within 4 weeks would  provide financial certainty and could encourage the larger agents to carry the cash flow of projects
· The cost of preparing schemes – free initial assessment which would help to assess likelihood of success before engaging an agent 
· Grant scoring and the financial limit of 150% for protection works against small schemes – give applications from small landowners a higher score based on scale of woodland creation vs area of landholding
Group 2 (Workshop Leader James Nott)

· Uncertainty of payment – shorter capital payment times with FCS becoming paying agency
· Approval process – delegate approval process to Conservancies

· Length of approval process – reduce time on public register for low sensitive sites
The next steps are for FCS to collate the findings from each workshop group, share this with the CRG and then present a briefing with a range of options to Fergus Ewing.
Action February 3/1: Workshop leaders to submit full report from respective workshops.
4.
Cultivation Guidance    
A final draft was tabled with delays on publishing the guidance due to    time taken to review research data on three key issues that are affected by cultivation - the risk of soil erosion, the impact on soil carbon and the impact on future stability. Brendan highlighted the sections that had changed:
· The risk of soil erosion - Step 4 – Page 4 – the third paragraph relating to linear channels created by cultivation. The slopes for using ploughing have been clarified as ‘For ploughing to avoid the risk of soil erosion linear cultivation should not generally be used on slopes over 11 degrees or 20%’.  
· Step 5 – page 9 – updated section on mitigation measures.
· The impact on soil carbon – Carbon loss – page 10 – is a new section. An increase in soil disturbance leads to an increased loss of greenhouse gases, particularly soil carbon when organic matter is mineralised. Techniques which disturb more than 30% of topsoil create a high level of disturbance and therefore a significant impact in relation to soil carbon. Woodland creation applications must make a clear justification for why techniques that make a high level of disturbance (marked red in the table) should not be used on organic soils with 30cm or more of peat depth,.
· The impact of future forest stability – pages 11/12 – where ploughing is proposed future coupe boundaries and access roads must be carefully planned and implemented on the ground during forest establishment. This will involve incorporating unplanted permanent rides to ensure the formation of wind firm coupe boundaries.  

Action February 2019 4/1: CRG to feedback comments on final draft version  
5. FGS Update
5.1 Woodland Creation Progress
Douglas provided an update on the woodland creation approvals for 2018/19 to 2020/01. The target of 10,000 ha for 2018/19 should be achieved as long as applicants’ complete contracts and claim by 31 March 2019. 2019/20 is looking healthy with nearly 9,000 ha of pre-application schemes although realistically some of this is likely to slip to 2020/21 once they reach the ‘submitted’ or ‘approved’ stage. 
A key plea from FCS was for agents to do everything possible to ensure woodland creation contracts with 2018 claim year are carried out and claimed by 31 March 2018.

Rodney Shearer gave an update on current plant supply. Production totals for Sitka spruce are 49,191k for 2019/20, 60,525k for 2020/21 and 71,825k for 2021/22. However, one of the main issues is a lack of seed supply for improved Sitka spruce. A recent meeting with FCS, forest nurseries and Fergus Ewing agreed that derogation on a 3 year rolling period to relax the tested improved stock could be agreed to help the situation. Exact rules yet to be finalised but FCS is keen to ensure that this is time bound to specific years and would apply to a proportion of a planting contract.
5.2 Briefing Note 21 Future of FGS and Update on Budget Categories and Threshold Scores
The anticipated budget for 2019/20 is £46m although this is still to be approved by Parliament. FCS would require additional funds to exceed 10,000 ha. On the question whether FCS had sufficient staff to manage a wc programme greater than 10kha, Brendan explained that it was already agreed that additional staff would be required when the wc programme increased.
6. AOB
The following items were raised by members:
· Felling Regulations – new Felling Regulations are due parliamentary time in March with Regs to be implemented on 1st April. Guidance is being prepared with a new IT system due later in the year. Jamie Farquhar was concerned how windblow will be treated. This will be covered by agreeing an allowance with the Tolerance Table.
· Regional Forestry Expansion Initiatives – this is was a recommendation from MacKinnon Review that is being progressed in South Scotland with Dumfries & Galloway, Borders and South Lanarkshire Councils. Action February 2019 6/1: John Dougan to be invited to update Group at next meeting.
· Archaeology – Mark Hamilton raised the issue of the disparity on approach between councils on rig and furrow. Action February 2019 6/2: Chris Stark/Martin Mackinnon to liaise with Mark    
· Malcolm Young raised the issue that the grant rate for upgrading stock to deer does not seem to be as equitable as a new deer fence which is pushing applicants down erecting new fences rather than upgrading existing stock fences.

Action February 2019 6/3: Ian Cowe to liaise with Malcolm Young and investigate costs  
· Confor raised the difficulties of mapping and LPID’s. As LPID system is required by EC Regulations, it is not possible to discontinue their use whilst receiving EC funding. SG would not be bound by EC rules after Brexit but is likely to have to meet State Aid rules. This is being looked at by Simplification Task Force.
Action February 2019 6/4: FCS to share ideas from Simplification Task Force with CRG
· Rodney Shearer shared that the Montane Scrub Action Group has been reconstituted with a 2019 Forward Plan. Action February 2019 6/5: Rodney and FCS to agree date for meeting
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